









Attachment 

Puolan Suomalainen Kauppakilta - Finnish Trade Guild in Poland

BOARD ACTIVITY REPORT JANUARY 1, 2012 – DECEMBER  31, 2012

I. General

The following persons were elected to FTG Board at the 2012 Annual General 

Meeting on January 31, 2012

Board Members: 

Johan Puotila (Confero Consulting, Managing Director) Chairman

Iska Nirviö (Suominen Polska, ICT & Finance Manager) Deputy Chairman

Miikka Savolainen (Itella, Managing Director) 

Kari Vähäkangas (Finpro, Head of Finpro Poland) 

Pauli Rumbin (HT Laser, Managing Director)

Anna Maria Kalamaja (Suomen Unipol Poland, Key Account Manager)

Deputy Board Members:

Tuomas Asunmaa (Craftman Poland).

Piotr Pruś (ECOVIS Milczarek & Partners Law Firm, Partner)

Harri Reiman (Leinonen Poland, Managing Director)

The FTG 2012 Annual General Meeting also elected three FTG representatives to the SPCC Board: Johan Puotila, Iska Nirviö and Miikka Savolainen (Deputy Board Member). 

Johan Puotila was elected by the SPCC Board as one of the three Vice Chairmen for SPCC Board. 

In 2012, FTG was represented in all but one SPCC Board meetings by at least one FTG representative.

The FTG Board held 8 regular meetings during the year, and several informal working meetings. In the first meeting on February 29th the Board updated the 2011 SWOT analysis for FTG and based on that set as its objectives for 2012: 

1) Retain current members and attract 5 to 10 new members (net growth + 5);

2) Raise FTG profile among members and the public;

3) Achieve broadening of scope of SPCC services by basic market advisory and legal advice services. 

To achieve this, the Board adopted the following key strategies: 

· Organize high quality FTG social/business events of interest to members, building on past experiences;

· Engage also potential members in FTG activities, using events as  a membership recruitment tool and for spreading information on FTG and SPCC;

· Plan for and aim at media coverage of FTG/SPCC activities and events where ever possible;

· Work closely with SPCC board in order to achieve support to broadening the scope of  SPCC services.

II. FTG Membership

During the year, FTG net membership grew by 10 members, from 49 to 59, or by 20 %. The growth took place due to a net growth in corporate memberships as individual FTG memberships declined by 1. The Board thereby met and exceeded its membership objective. Also, one FTG corporate member moved to the Swedish National Section due to change in ownership. SPCC corporate membership increased in 2012 from 328 to 341. Total SPCC membership at the end of the year was 364.

III. FTG Activities During 2012

The below summary covers events organized by FTG, not those of any of our cooperation partners or any of the numerous events organized by SPCC.

On February 18th the TN Biegówki (non-profit organization for cross country skiing) invited members of FTG for cross country skiing event in the Kampinos Forest. Present were also members of “Suomen Armeija” re-enactment group.  

On March 21st FTG organized "The Finnish Trade Guild Poker Tournament” by the kind invitation of Olympic Casino Sunrise. During the casino visit participants had the opportunity to get a professional introduction to poker and to participate in a special tournament. The event attracted 24 registered participants.

On May 1st FTG organized the traditional “Finnish Vappu” event at the Krolikarnia Park in Mokotow, attracting a crowd of ca 40 persons for the picnic in the park and 20 persons to the subsequent “Vappu lunch” at restaurant Banja Luka.

On the occasion of “2012 Ice Hockey World Championships” FTG orgnized hockey events at Champions Sports Bar. The FIN-USA game on May 17 and FIN-Russia game on May 19 attracted over 40 ice hockey fans.   

The traditional “FTG Summer Picnic” was organized at Wilanow Golf on June 16th,   with a record attendance. Approximately 250 participants enjoyed the nice summer weather, the good food and liquid refreshments and participated among other in the “Mölkky” Polish Open Championship contest and a darts contest. Also a lottery with prices donated by member companies was organized, in support of the charitable organization “Poza horisonty” Jasiek Mela Foundation that helps handicapped persons. Lottery proceeds of 3 220 PLN were donated in full to the foundation. Also the 2011 lottery proceeds of 2 400 PLN were donated to the same foundation as “Suomikoulu” was not active over the past year. 

A warm thank you goes to the Main Sponsors Nordea and Stora Enso, Gold Sponsors Ecovis, Lemminkäinen, Wyższa Szkoła Bankowa and Wärtsila, Silver Sponsors Cargotec, Barona, Teknos and Tikkurila, and the Cooperation Partners C.K. Fish, Finlandia, Dobrewina, Finnair and Fiskars. 

Following the Summer Picnic on June 16th, ca 15 FTG members and accompanying persons watched the Euro 2012 game Poland-Czech Republic at Sense Café.  

On September 22nd more than 40 FTG members and friends of Finland attended the FTG Annual ”Rapujuhla” - Crayfish Party in Warsaw at the Hotel Intercontinental Hemisphere Bar. Guests enjoyed the beautiful set-up, traditional singing, the tasty crayfish and the creamy salmon soup prepared by C.K. Fish, the event sponsor. In attendance as guests of honor were also Mr. and Mrs. Jari Vilen, The Finnish Ambassador to Poland. 

On December 6 FTG organized the third “Independence Day's Night” event at Pure Sky Club, to celebrate the 95th Anniversary of the Finnish independence. During the evening participants had the opportunity to socialize, listen to Finnish music of all sorts and to enjoy good food and drinks. The event proved once again very popular, with a new record of ca 100 guests in attendance. The event was importantly and kindly supported by Fortum and Finlandia.

IV. Actions aimed to execute the resolution adopted by 2011 FTG Annual General Meeting regarding providing basic legal advice services by SPCC.

The 2011 FTG Annual General Meeting approved unanimously of a resolution requesting the SPCC Board to look into possibilities and feasibility of hiring one staff member with a legal degree. The subject was preliminary discussed by SPCC Board in 2011 with no decision adopted. 

Representatives of FTG in SPCC board requested the matter to be added to the agenda during first SPCC board meeting in 2012, and the subject was subsequently discussed by the SPCC Board in the meeting on April 16th.  

The SPCC board agreed to FTG representatives' proposal to invite a lawyer from the Helsinki Region Chamber of Commerce to give a presentation on how legal advice services have been organized, how they work and how they are perceived by members of the Chamber. Maija Kärkäs, a lawyer from Helsinki Region Chamber of Commerce, subsequently gave such a presentation to the SPCC Board on June 26th. The presentation was well received.

To chart further one alternative way of providing such services, the SPCC board requested in October SPCC member law firms to provide SPCC with offers for basic legal advice services to SPCC members, to be included in the membership fee.  

The topic was discussed again during the SPCC Board meeting on November 5, focusing on  the preliminary responses form law firms. 

At the end of the year the SPCC Board decided to include in the draft 2013 budget an amount that would enable initiating basic legal advice services to members during 2013. It however still needs to be explored whether such services best would be provided by an in-house professional with a legal degree, or through outsourcing such a service to an outside law firm. 

V. Budgeting 

In the Fall of 2012 the FTG Board proposed to the SPCC Board that if any National Section at the end of the year has a surplus of sponsorship income earmarked by the sponsor to be used for activities of said National Section, a maximum of 5 000 PLN minus any possible tax could be rolled over and used for such National Section activities during the following calendar year. The FTG Board felt that this would improve opportunities for longer term planning of National Section activities.

After discussion the majority of the SPCC Board decided that all sponsorship income received by a National Section during a particular year must be used during that year, and that if any surplus exists at the end of the year, the funds will used for general SPCC activities during the following year. 

As a result, FTG declined at the end of the year some kind offers for support.

VI. Other

FTG continued to open many of its events also to “friends of Finland”, to increase awareness of the Guild, its activities and Finnish traditions and to attract new members. Over 490 persons attended different FTG events during the year, representing a new all-time high. Participation in FTG events was maintained free of charge for members, with the exception of the Crayfish Party.

During 2012 FTG received an annual budget allocation of 16 000 PLN from SPCC for organizing national events. In addition corporate sponsors kindly provided a total of 35 500 PLN in support of specific FTG activities. This corporate support was crucial to achieving the 2012 activity level, with record participation. All support received in 2012 was used for 2012 activities, with a minor surplus for the financial year of 352 PLN.   

Warsaw 12th of February, 2013   
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